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In my capacity as Chair of the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, it is my pleasure to inform the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) that this Working Group concluded the tasks entrusted to it on November 8, 2012.

At its meeting of September 7, 2012, the CAAP decided to establish two working groups to consider the proposed program-budget for 2013: The Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, that I, as Second Vice Chair of the CAAP, have chaired, and the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2013, chaired by Counselor Frank Tressler, Alternate Representative of Chile and Vice Chair of the CAAP. 

The Secretary General presented the proposed program-budget for 2013 to the Permanent Council on August 22, 2012. It was then forwarded to the CAAP pursuant to Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council. That article instructs the CAAP to “examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent.”
Pursuant to its mandate, the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 met ten (10) times to analyze and discuss the proposed program-budget for 2013 chapter by chapter. At each of its meetings, the Working Group heard the arguments adduced by each Secretariat, Department, and Office in defense of its proposed budget. After having heard the initial presentation of each Chapter, the member states asked questions or exchanged comments with the Secretariat’s representative on the topics being discussed. In particular, the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 addressed the following matters:

Wednesday, September 26, 2012

· Review and consideration of Chapter I: Office of the Secretary General (Presentation by Mr. Sergio Martínez, representative of the Office of the Secretary General). 


· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-76/12 and add.1.

Tuesday, October 2, 2012

· Continued review and consideration of Chapter I: Office of the Secretary General.

· General comments by the member states on Chapters III, XIII, and XIV. 

· Review and consideration of Chapters II: Office of the Assistant Secretary General; XI: Conferences and Meetings; and XII: Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the member states. (Presentation by Ambassador Albert Ramdin, Assistant Secretary General of the OAS).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-80/12 and add.1. 

Friday, October 5, 2012

· Review and consideration of Chapter III: Principal Organs. 

· Permanent Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission of Women. 

· Secretariat of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights. 

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-83/12 and add.1.

· Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-90/12.

· Inter-American Juridical Committee.

· Review and consideration of Chapter XIII: Compliance Oversight Management Bodies.
· Administrative Tribunal.

· Office of the Inspector General.

· Board of External Auditors.

· Review and consideration of Chapter XIV: Other entities and foundations. 

· Inter-American Defense Board.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-78/12 and add.1.

· Pan American Development Foundation.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-89/12. 
Tuesday, October 9, 2012

· Continued review and consideration of Chapter III: Principal Organs. 

· Office of the Director General of the Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-92/12.

· Continued review and consideration of Chapter XIV: Other entities and foundations.

· Trust for the Americas.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-87/12.

· Secretariat of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission. 

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-85/12 and add. 1.

· Secretariat of the Inter-American Committee on Ports.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-84/12 corr. 1.

· Consideration of additional information on Chapters II: Office of the Assistant Secretary General; XI: Conferences and Meetings; and XII: Offices and Units of the General Secretariat in the member states. (Presentation by Ambassador Albert Ramdin, Assistant Secretary General of the OAS).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-80/12 add. 2 corr. 1.

· Review and consideration of Chapter IV: Secretariat for Legal Affairs (Presentation by Mr. Jean Michel Arrighi, Secretary for Legal Affairs).

· Review and consideration of Chapter VI: Secretariat for Political Affairs (Presentation by Mr. Kevin Casas-Zamora, Secretary for Political Affairs).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-98/12.

Tuesday, October 16, 2012

· Review and consideration of Chapter V: Secretariat for Multidimensional Security (Presentation by Mr. Álvaro Briones of the Secretariat for Multidimensional Security).

· Review and consideration of Chapter VII: Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (Presentation by Mr. Jorge Saggiante, Executive Secretary for Integral Development).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-97/12.

· Consideration of additional information, Inter-American Defense Board.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-78/12 add. 2.

· Review and consideration of Chapter VIII: Secretariat for External Relations (Presentation by Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, Secretary of External Relations).
· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-95/12.

· Review and consideration of Chapters IX: Secretariat for Administration and Finance; and X: Basic infrastructure and common costs. (Presentation by Mr. Gerald Anderson, Secretary for Administration and Finance).

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-99/12.

· Consideration of additional information, Executive Secretariat of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights.

· The following document(s) were presented: CAAP/GT/PPP-90/12 add. 1.
Wednesday, October 24, 2012

· During the Meeting of the Working Group of October 24, the Secretariat presented the delegations with the revised version of the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013, document CAAP/GT/PPP-79/12 rev. 1. 

· In addition, the Secretariat presented a table with information summarizing the explanations of the General Secretariat, chapter by chapter, document CAAP/GT/PPP-103/12. The Chair asked the delegations to submit any proposed changes they might have to the program-budget submitted by the General Secretariat, while reminding them that, in accordance with the methodology adopted by consensus in the CAAP, “any increase in a budget allocation had of necessity to be accompanied by identification of an offsetting change in another budget item. Accordingly, the Chair proposes that any requests for increases in the budget be accompanied by a proposed cut in another item.”
Meetings on final considerations and conclusions regarding the Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2013 

At the meetings of November 2 and 5, when reviewing the proposal of the Secretary General with a ceiling of USD82.644 million, the Delegations in the Working Group expressed the following concerns: 

· Regarding the Strengthening of the Inter-American Human Rights System, some Delegations supported the SG’s proposal to increment the budget of the SIDH by USD 1 million. Other Delegations expressed that in the current crisis situation only a part of such amount should be allotted to the SIDH. 

· Concerning the reduction proposed by the SG for Chapter 4 (Other Entities and Foundations former Chapter 14) the Delegations suggested studying a gradual reduction scheme for the IADB and PADF.

· As to Chapter 6 (SMS Secretariat) the Delegations asked to restore the G6 position in the CICTE Secretariat. 

· In Chapter 8 (SEDI Secretariat) the Delegations suggested to keep the same levels of funding as 2012. Regarding CIP and CITEL. Delegations requested that these Committees be moved from Chapter 14 to Chapter 8. As to funding, the Delegations rejected the SG’s proposal and requested that a study be made to implement a gradual scheme of reduction of their resources, and allotted USD 428.2K (personnel) and USD104K (non-personnel) to CITEL, and USD160.1K (personnel) and USD 5K  (non- personnel) to CIP, requesting that a study be made to implement a gradual scheme of reduction of their resources.
· As for Chapter 9 (SER) some Delegations expressed concerns of having one area carried most of the burden of the cuts. The Working Group rejected the cuts proposed by the SG.

· As for Chapter 10 and 11(SAF and Infrastructure) the Secretariat expressed that such reductions would entail infrastructure risk and a great impact on the services provided by SAF. In addition the Delegations proposed to keep USD500K in the Reserve Fund 

· In Chapter 12 (Conferences and Meetings) the Delegations proposed to restore the P5 in the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management.

· In Chapter 13 (Offices and Units in the Member States) the Working Group suggested a USD 1.1 million instead of USD 1.3 million reductions by the SG.

Taking into account the considerations of the Delegations, the Working Group at its meeting held on November 5th, estimated the amount of USD83.081.5 Million. The projections of inflows into the Regular Fund, made by the General Secretariat between the GA in Cochabamba and up till today changed significantly; as a result of that change, the General Secretariat proposed an overall budget level of US$83,870,507 

· As a result of the budget increase there was a surplus of USD788K, and during the meeting of November 8th, the delegations distributed the surplus in the following areas: 

· USD 424K to SER (personnel)

· USD 177K to SAF (Personnel)

· USD 187K to Equipment and supplies – Computers. 

· The Secretariat proposed a reduction of USD 250K in travel expenses; the Delegations requested the Secretariat that none of these travel reductions be taken from CIDH or SEDI. This amount was divided into: 

· USD 50K to Equipment and supplies – Computers. 

· USD 100K to Scholarships 

· USD 100K to SIDH

The Working Group concluded its work at the meeting of November 8, after reaching consensus on the distribution of a Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 that is attached hereto as Annex 1. Finally, the delegation of Bolivia expressed its disagreement with allocating funds to the Inter-American Defense Board. The delegations of Nicaragua, Venezuela, and Ecuador supported Bolivia’s position and added that the Organization should present the budget in function of the states’ current priorities. 

In concluding its work, the Chair wishes to publicly thank the invaluable support of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance and of the Committee Secretary, who supported the Chair’s work with the utmost professionalism.

The Chair would also like to express its deep appreciation to the staff of the Department of Conferences and Meetings Management working in this room, and to the interpreters, who greatly facilitated and lightened the work of the Chair.

Gillian Bristol 

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of GrenadaMERGEFIELD
Chair of the Working Group 

to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2013 

ANNEX I
http://scm.oas.org/pdfs/2012/CP29699E.pdf 
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